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Our mission … 
To be a bridge between God and our community 

sharing the love of Jesus and  
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Home groups and prayer opportunities for you to join us 
 
Home Groups: 

 
If you are interested in joining any of the 
groups listed below, do please phone the 
designated leader.  You are always assured a 
warm welcome.  Please remember that all our 
groups meet on a fortnightly basis, unless 
otherwise indicated. 

 

 
Tuesdays at 10.00am David Kitley  
 
July 5th  
 
July 19th  
 
 

Tuesdays at 8.00pm Lisa Cornell   
 
July 12th and 26th at:  134a Kippington Road. 

 

Any new members are very welcome. 

 
 

Wednesdays at 10.00am Joan Taylor  
 
June 29th and July 13th  
We will then meet on September 21st 
 

We would be very pleased to welcome new members. 
 
 

Hour of Prayer at 7.30pm David Kitley  
 
Our next meeting will be in September, in The Vicarage.  

 

We invite you to join us to pray for our church family, that we may grow in faith and 
love and be an increasing blessing to our neighbourhood and our town. 
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Do you believe that God hears prayer? 
 
Recently we prayed for a lady who had a stiff and painful finger, which had slowly 
been getting worse.  We did not know anything about this, but as we prayed before a 
Sunday service, one of us ‘felt’ that there might be someone there that morning with 
a problem in the region of the fourth or fifth finger of the left hand.  We did not know 
for certain; but gave it out as a notice anyway, in case. 
 
It was nevertheless a surprise when this lady came up afterwards with her sore 
finger.  I do not think this was the result of an injury, more the sort of process that can 
happen to us all as we age.  So we prayed for her finger, that it might be loosened, 
straighter, and less painful.  Wonderfully, this began to happen in the following days!  
It is not completely right yet, but we are encouraged to continue praying. 
 
So does God hear prayer?  Long ago (!) when I was eleven years old, I recall a 
conversation about this with my father’s best man, someone we liked a lot and whom 
we knew as ‘Uncle Fred’.  I well remember him saying that God answers (not only 
hears) prayer in three ways; a direct answer, a delayed answer, and a difficult 
answer.  Three ‘d’s! 
 
It seems here that we had a direct answer.  A delayed answer is clearly one that 
does not come immediately.  For example, when my wife and I were married we 
expected to have a family after three years or so.  But that time came and went, and 
more years passed, in spite of our – and other people’s prayers.  When seven years 
were reached we underwent some tests to see if anything was wrong.  On the day 
we were due to get the test results, my wife did as she usually does; she read a Bible 
passage that just happened to be set for that day.  It came from the second book of 
Kings, where a prophet said to a childless woman ‘About this time next year, you will 
hold a son in your arms’.  This verse seemed to leap out of the pages at her!  She 
told me, she told her mother, then she went to meet the specialist for the test result.  
Nothing wrong had showed up at all!   It was in the month of July.  The following year 
on August 3rd, our son was born – about a year later, a child promised...  He was the 
first of ten cousins to be born in just over five years; if he had ‘arrived’ when we 
planned, he would have been much older than them.  But as it was, it worked for the 
good, as they all became the best of friends.. 
 
But of course things do not always work out as we hoped, or indeed as we have 
prayed.  This can be a ‘difficult’ answer to our prayers, as ‘Uncle Fred’ said.  I do not 
remember a further talk with him. Three short years later, he suffered a brain 
haemorrhage and died quite quickly.  There was sorrow – but also much 
thankfulness for his life.  Recently here at St Mary’s we were praying for a man aged 
only fifty-five.  David P had not been well for a while, but when he finally was given a 
diagnosis, he was found to be riddled with cancer.  He was taken to hospital, never 
to come home again. After a couple of weeks there, he was transferred to the 
Hospice in the Weald, where he was wonderfully cared for. 
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How does one pray in a situation like that?  By today’s standards, he might have 
expected to have a good few years of good health.  But this was not to be, and when 
his funeral took place on June 2nd there was a wide mixture of feelings.  On the one 
hand, the sense of tragedy, of a life cut short.  But on the other hand, throughout the 
preceding weeks there had been a very real sense of the love of God, and of his 
embrace.  This was not only seen in the care he received in hospital, and in the 
Hospice – a most special place.  It was very much felt amongst all the people who 
visited David – and there were many!  Both friends and family. He often liked a short 
Bible reading.  We were not sure which reading would be best, but seemed to be led 
to one that was just right for the moment.  When he asked about a reading on the 
theme of ‘family’, it was clear that his request expressed a deep appreciation of the 
family of friends and relatives around him.  Psalm 133 seemed appropriate, a psalm 
that speaks of the fragrance and blessing of when brothers and sisters live together 
in unity and harmony.  His earthly life ended suddenly, less than two hours after that, 
but we had each one experienced a fragrance and harmony there that none of us will 
ever forget. 
 
Whether the answers to our prayers seem direct, delayed or difficult – I hope through 
it all we can trust in the goodness of God, whose mercies are new each morning, as 
the Bible says.  May he bless you over the summer holidays! 
 
With love in Christ, 
 

 
                    
 
 
 
 
 

 

Planned Giving Thank you and Tax Letters 

Normally by now, those of you participating in the Planned Giving Scheme will have 
a received a letter of thanks that also advises the amount of Gift Aid giving that you 
can include in your Tax Return.  Unfortunately the production and mailing of these 
have been delayed and I apologise for any inconvenience this is causing.  Efforts are 
being made to produce the letters as quickly as possible but a further delay is 
inevitable. It is hoped that they will be produced within the next 4 -6 weeks, quicker if 
at all possible. 
 
Meanwhile many thanks to everybody who contributes to Church funds in this way. It 
is greatly appreciated, not only in providing the solid core of our income but also 
helps smooth cash flow from month to month. 

Chris White 
Treasurer 
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Two snapshots of the Queen – for our thanksgivings  
 

(Shared in a general email from Clive Mansell, Archdeacon of Tonbridge.) 
 

In his sermon yesterday (June 12th), the Bishop of Guildford said this about when he 
went to Buckingham Palace to meet the Queen and swear his allegiance to her on 
his becoming a Diocesan Bishop. 
 

“…But for an essentially private person, it is quite remarkable how often Her Majesty 
refers to her faith as both inspirational and foundational in the way she lives her life.  
 

To be personal for a few moments, one of the privileges on becoming a diocesan 
bishop is the invitation to visit Buckingham Palace and pledge allegiance to Her 
Majesty in person, with a Bible opened at the reading of your choice. After 
concluding the brief ceremony, the Queen asked me why I’d chosen that particular 
passage, a question which led to one of the most unusual and precious moments of 
my life thus far, a brief period of Bible study, as we delved together into the inspiring 
vision of the prophet Ezekiel. Reading the word of God, meditating on it, obeying it: 
that was the challenge held out to Israel’s monarchs in the book of Deuteronomy, 
though one often more honoured in the breach than in the observance. And yet this 
ancient life-giving tradition is one to which Her Majesty holds fast……..” 
 

A top surgeon has revealed how the Queen comforted him as he tried to speak about 
his traumatic experiences while working in warzones - by bringing out her corgis. 
 

David Nott, a consultant who volunteers with Médecins sans Frontières and the 
International Committee of the Red Cross, was having lunch at Buckingham Palace 
in 2014 ten days after returning from Aleppo in Syria where he had treated war 
victims. The vascular and war surgeon found himself struggling to open up to the 
Queen about his experiences in war zones, where he was working in hospitals that 
were being shelled, and treating adults and children with severe injuries. 
 

“I didn’t know what to say to her. It wasn’t that I didn’t want to speak to her. I just 
couldn’t. I could not say anything,” Nott told BBC Radio 4’s Desert Island Discs. “She 
picked all this up. She said ‘shall I help you?’  I thought ‘how on earth could the 
Queen help me?’ 
 

“All of a sudden the courtiers brought the corgis and the corgis went underneath the 
table. She went to one of the courtiers and she said ‘Can we open that please?’ and 
so she opened up this lid and there was a load of biscuits. And so she got one of the 
biscuits and she broke it in two and said ‘Okay, why don’t we feed the dogs?’ And so 
for 20 minutes the Queen and I – during this lunch – just fed the dogs.” 
 

Nott said the Queen’s humanity was “unbelievable” and the dogs were therapeutic. 
 

For more than two decades, Dr Nott - a consultant surgeon at Royal Marsden, St 
Mary's and Chelsea and Westminster Hospitals in London - has given up several 
months every year to volunteer in war zones and amid major humanitarian crises. 
“The hospital was being blown, everything around me had been shelled and I was 
coping with children that were really badly damaged,” he explained during the 
interview. 
 

“She must have detected something significant because I didn’t know what to say to 
her.” 

 
David Kitley 

http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/david-nott-interview-war-surgeon-reveals-how-healthcare-workers-are-being-targeted-in-syria-a6831646.html
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The Church and Queen’s birthday on 12th June 
 
(David Kitley writes) This was an immensely successful and happy day!  The rain did 
nothing to dampen the occasion!  Sharon Fishwick took full charge of the planning 
and organisation and she has written a note to thank everyone who helped, which we 
will include after this paragraph.  It must be noted that she needs thanking also!  We 
are truly grateful to her for her careful arranging and contacting people to take charge 
of different ‘departments’ in the afternoon, without which things would have been 
very different!  Heartfelt thanks, Sharon! 
 
 
Sharon writes: 
 
Thank you to all who helped make the Church and Queen’s birthday such a joyous 
celebration.  The Church family each made a real contribution.  All the cakes and 
teas were given freely on the day.  Rev Lynette Leithead preached during the 10.30 
service about giving things away on our birthday rather than receiving gifts.  The 
morning collection went to Save the Children and some money was raised in the 
afternoon through the sale of plants and raffle tickets for repairs to the rose window. 
 
Special mention goes to David Green who conducted tours of the tower, he climbed 
those stairs numerous times throughout the afternoon.  Sally Munro and her flower 
arrangers made the Church look absolutely beautiful, with each window themed in 
the colour of a different Queen’s outfit.  Diana displayed tributes to our Queen’s 90 
years in the Quiet Corner and Stephen Day played music in the Church.  Meanwhile 
in the Church Hall, Helen Lawson and her team made hundreds of cups of tea and 
served cake throughout the whole afternoon, not to mention the washing up 
afterwards.  Outside, children bounced on the bouncy castle and in the marquee 
Janet Eilbeck and her team sold lovely plants.   
 
The afternoon was rounded off by competitions.  Joan Taylor organised a hat parade 
and this was thoughtfully judged by Dorothy Lowe with a special prize to the lady with 
the reusable flowers on her hat!  The photo competition was expertly judged by Keith 
Evans, whose thought provoking critique of the photos made me for one want to go 
out and take some better pictures.  Phyllis Taylor spent the afternoon selling raffle 
tickets and our newly elected Town Mayor, Andrew Ayre, added an extra touch of 
colour in his full mayoral robes by drawing the raffle.   
 

Sharon Fishwick 
 

Note from the Editor: 
 
If you have a spare couple of moments, do please go onto the Church’s website 
(www.stmaryssevenoaks.org) and have a look at the glorious flower arrangements 
which adorned most of the windowsills in the Church.  There were two absolute 
beauties on either side of the altar and a giant one on the windowsill above it.  There 
was also an eruption of colour in the Font. 
 

When I think that all this has been achieved by regular members of the congregation, 
it becomes very clear that Sally Munro and her team have been blessed with a talent 
from God. 

 Sue Shepherd 

http://www.stmaryssevenoaks.org/
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St Mary, Kippington 
 

The following is the Foreword, taken from the original Little Guide Book, written by 
Henry Percy Thompson, son of Founder William James Thompson and Vicar here 
from 1895 – 1919: 
 
HP Thompson writes:  “If we would truly appreciate anything that is beautiful in 
nature or in art, we must know something of the thought which underlies the work, 
whether it be of God or man. 
 
S. Mary, Kippington, is beautiful in itself, but that beauty is enhanced as we enter into 
the ideas that it was designed to express.  As I knew the church before its first stone 
was laid, I here endeavour to indicate the thoughts which my Father desired should 
be conveyed by ornament and detail to those who should worship within its walls. 
 
Man cannot approach to God but in the spirit of faith and humility.  Above the 
entrance door therefore, there stands a statue of Faith, while, as we enter the porch, 
the words on the windows remind us that “God is in heaven and we on earth.” 
 
In the Nave the worshippers assemble that they may learn how they may consecrate 
their human life to God.  The medallions above the pillars illustrate the pattern of the 
human life of Christ, while the lancet windows in the aisle represent those sanctifying 
graces which can uplift human life and make it more like the perfect example.  As the 
church is dedicated to S. Mary, scenes in which a Mary is the central figure have 
been selected for the medallions. 
 
Life on earth should lead to life in heaven:  we pass on from the Nave to the Chancel 
and Sanctuary.  Here the ornaments speak of heavenly things.  The roof, blue and 
star-spangled, suggests heaven itself; upon it are painted groups of angels singing 
the thrice holy song.  The three orders of angelic beings are carved in stone above 
the windows.  The central window shows the human Christ transformed by divinity in 
the Ascension.  The seven-branched candlesticks typify the church, bright with the 
sevenfold gift of the Holy Spirit.” 

 

  
 

Diana Atkinson 
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The Rose window at St Mary’s – stage two! 
 

Earlier this year we informed you that a piece of stonework had made a sudden 
descent inside St Mary’s church, coming from the rose window high up in the West 
wall. (That is at the Kippington Road end.) 
 

Scaffolding was installed in the church, and repairs were made.  But it was clearly 
important to have a look at the outside also, to see what may have caused 
movement in the window, dislodging the masonry. It was discovered that the iron ring 
in the centre of the window has rusted and has therefore expanded slightly.  It does 
not need to be replaced, but it needs to be treated and then the damaged stonework 
can be repaired. The whole of the stained glass window will also be cleaned by 
specialists – and it all requires the hire of scaffolding again. The estimated cost is 
£17,000.  We normally add on ‘contingency’ to estimates, in case more is 
discovered, so we need to raise £18,000.  Whilst the work is not urgent, the Church 
Council agreed that if we do not get the work done now, it will be a great deal more 
expensive to wait till it becomes more urgent.  But where would the funds come 
from? 
 

I mentioned this need in a sermon at the end of May. It was therefore a special 
surprise when an email arrived the following day, promising a gift of £7,000   The 
donor said that this should ‘launch’ the appeal for funds!  This donation has now 
been received and is also gift-aided, which will provide a further £1750, making a 
total of £8750.  Following a conversation last Sunday, a further gift arrived today of 
£1000.  We are indeed grateful to these generous donors, who have helped us to 
over half way to the total needed! 
 

We are now writing to ask you, dear readers, to help us by making donations towards 
the repair of this window.  Please use the yellow envelopes that are in the pews in 
church, so that your donations may be gift-aided, and mark the envelope ‘Rose 
window appeal’. 
 

We are launching this appeal in the hope that by the end of August, you will have 
helped us reach the amount we need.  Please pray about this.  Perhaps there is a 
loved one in whose memory you would like to put something towards the cost of 
repairing this window? 
 

We look forward in hopeful expectation! 
 

Yours sincerely in Christ, 
David Kitley, Vicar,         Avril Hunter, Churchwarden,     Brenda Ross, Churchwarden 
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UNITED IN SAYING NO 
from The Church Times, 3rd June 2016 

 
An interfaith gathering in St George’s, Leeds, has been described as ‘unique’ and 
‘heart-warming’. Nearly 100 Christians, Jews and Muslims met for the event, 
Standing Together, to join forces against the use of violence in the name of religion. 
 
Representatives from each religion spoke on behalf of sufferers from another. Thus, 
Rabbi Jason Kleiman spoke of the infliction of suffering on Muslims at Srebrenica by 
those who considered themselves Christian;  Imam Zeesham Baloch recounted how 
Christians had been targeted by members of the Pakistani Taliban in Lahore; and 
Professor Debbie Murdoch Eaton from St George’s recounted  examples of the 
persecution of the Jewish Community.         
                                
In addition, the Bishop of Richmond, the Rt Rev Paul Slater, spoke of the example 
set by the Archbishop of Canterbury; a member of the Jewish Representative 
Council, Mike Fligg, spoke of the former Chief Rabbi Lord Sacks’s [excellent!] book 
Not in God’s Name, and Qari Asim, a senior imam at Makkah mosque, spoke of his 
visit to Marrakesh and the drawing up of the Marrakesh Declaration, a Muslim 
document that condemns violence in the name of faith. 

 
At the end, all signed a declaration denouncing violence in the name of religion. It 
also condemned anti-Semitism, the persecution of Christians, and Islamophobia. 
Rabbi Kleiman said afterwards: “It is heart-warming to see how we all share the goal 
of promoting harmony and understanding and seek a world free of intolerance, 
prejudice and racism.” Imam Asim tweeted that this had been “an unprecedented 
event to tell each other’s story”. 

 

 

(L-R) Imam Qari Asim, Rabbi Jason Kleiman, Professor Debbie Murdoch Eaton, 

Jonathan Clark (Rector, St George's), Bishop Paul Slater and Imam Zeeshan Baloch 

Dave White 
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Coffee Rota 

 

Coffee and tea are served after the 10.30am services 
each Sunday in our church centre, along with drinks 
and biscuits for the children – and grown-ups!  This is a 
great way for us to get to know one another and to 
welcome newcomers.   
 
It is staffed by volunteers!  Please consider helping, 
telephoning Caireen with your offers. 
 

With grateful thanks from everybody! 
 
 
 
 
 
 

NEW BEGINNINGS IN JUNE 

 

 

 
Funeral: 
2nd June David Pritchard, aged 55 
 
Wedding: 

18th June  James Window and Amy McMenemy 
 

 

 
 
 

Circle me, Lord. 
Keep protection near 

And danger afar. 
Circle me, Lord 

Keep hope within. 
Keep doubt without. 

Circle me, Lord. 
Keep light near 

And darkness afar. 
Circle me, Lord. 

Keep peace within. 
Keep evil out. 
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EVENTS TO LOOK FORWARD TO 
CALENDAR FOR JULY 

 
 

Saturday 2nd July 
2.00pm Wedding of David Greenaway and Katherine Munro 
 
Sunday 3rd July     Sixth Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am    Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer) 
10.30am    Family Service in church with Baptism of Dexter Male  
 Crèche available 
 Coffee and tea afterwards in the Parish Centre 
6.30pm Evening Prayer 
 
 
Wednesday 6th July 
10.00am St Mary’s Monkeys in the Parish Centre 
Lunch Club Outing to Papa’s Barn for a Fish and Chip Lunch 
 
Thursday 7th July 
10.00am Holy Communion  
10.45am Coffee and tea in the Parish Centre 
 
Sunday 10th July     Seventh Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am    Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer) 
10.30am Holy Communion (Common Worship) 
 Youth Group, Sunday Club and Crèche  
 Coffee and tea afterwards in the Parish Centre 
 
Wednesday 13th July 
10.00am  St Mary’s Monkeys in the Parish Centre.  Please note that this is the 

last session before the Summer Break.  Monkeys resume on 
Wednesday 7th September. 

 
Thursday 14th July 
10.00am Holy Communion 
10.45am Coffee and tea in the Parish Centre 
11.15am Holy Communion Kippington Nursing Home 
 
Saturday 16th July 
1.00pm Wedding of Thomas Holmes and Gillian Madely 
3.15pm Wedding of David Griffiths and Claire Dillon 
 
 
Sunday 17th July     Eighth Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am    Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer) 
10.30am Morning Prayer (Book of Common Prayer 
 Youth Group, Sunday Club and Crèche  
 Coffee and tea afterwards in the Parish Centre 
 
Monday 18th July 
8.00pm Church Council meeting in the Wreford Room 
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Thursday 21st July 
10.00am Holy Communion  
10.45am Coffee and tea in the Parish Centre 
 
Sunday 24th July      Ninth Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am    Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer) 
10.30am Holy Communion (Common Worship) 
 Youth Group, Sunday Club and Crèche  
 Coffee and tea afterwards in the Parish Centre 
 
Thursday 28th July 
10.00am Holy Communion  
10.45am Coffee and tea in the Parish Centre 
 
Sunday 31st July     Tenth Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am    Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer) 
10.30am Holy Communion Service with prayer for Healing 
 Youth Group, Sunday Club and Crèche  
 Coffee and tea afterwards in the Parish Centre 
 
 

CALENDAR FOR AUGUST 
 
Thursday 4th August 
10.00am Holy Communion  
10.45am Coffee and tea in the Parish Centre 
 
Sunday 7th August       Eleventh Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am    Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer) 
10.30am    Family Service in the Parish Centre  
 Crèche available 
 Coffee and tea afterwards  
6.30pm Evening Service to be held at St Mary’s, Riverhead each Sunday 

evening in August – all welcome!  Tonight’s service to be led by 
members of The Drive Methodist Church 

 
Wednesday 10th August 
4.00pm  Private wedding ceremony in St Mary’s for Tom Munro and Maria 

Rodriguez Blanco 
 
Thursday 11th August 
10.00am Holy Communion  
10.45am Coffee and tea in the Parish Centre 
11.15am Holy Communion Kippington Nursing Home 
 
 
Sunday 14th August     Twelfth Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am    Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer) 
10.30am Holy Communion (Common Worship) 
 Youth Group, Sunday Club and Crèche  
 Coffee and tea afterwards in the Parish Centre 
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6.30pm Evening Service to be held at St Mary’s, Riverhead each Sunday 

evening in August – all welcome!  Tonight’s service to be led by 
members of St. Luke’s 

 
Thursday 18th August 
10.00am Holy Communion  
10.45am Coffee and tea in the Parish Centre 
 
Friday 19th August 
Deadline for Articles for September issue of Forward Move 
 
Sunday 21st  August     Thirteenth Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am    Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer) 
10.30am Morning Prayer (Book of Common Prayer) 
 Youth Group, Sunday Club and Crèche  
 Coffee and tea afterwards in the Parish Centre 
6.30pm Evening Service to be held at St Mary’s, Riverhead each Sunday 

evening in August – all welcome!  Tonight’s service to be led by 
members of Christ Church United Reformed Church 

 
Thursday 25th August 
10.00am Holy Communion  
10.45am Coffee and tea in the Parish Centre 
 
Sunday 28th August     Fourteenth Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am    Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer) 
10.30am Holy Communion (Common Worship) 
 Youth Group, Sunday Club and Crèche  
 Coffee and tea afterwards in the Parish Centre 
6.30pm Evening Service to be held at St Mary’s, Riverhead each Sunday 

evening in August – all welcome!  Tonight’s service to be led by 
members of the host church 

 
 

CALENDAR FOR SEPTEMBER 
 
Thursday 1ST September 
10.00am Holy Communion  
10.45am Coffee and tea in the Parish Centre 
 
Saturday 3rd September 
1.00pm Wedding of Adam Law and Tiffany-Anne Kohler 
 
Sunday 4th September     Fifteenth Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am    Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer) 
10.30am    Family Service in the Parish Centre  
 Crèche available 
 Coffee and tea afterwards  
6.30pm Evening Prayer 
 
 



 

14 

 

Wednesday 7th September 
10.00am St Mary’s Monkeys resume in the Parish Centre 
 
Thursday 8th September 
10.00am Holy Communion  
10.45am Coffee and tea in the Parish Centre 
11.15am Holy Communion at Kippington Nursing Home 
 
Saturday 10th September 
Friends’ of Kent Churches ‘ride and stride’.  Please sponsor David Kitley and Martin 
Bush as they cycle from church to church! 
 
Sunday 11th September     Sixteenth Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am    Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer) 
10.30am Holy Communion (Common Worship) 
 with Baptism of Arthur Parker 
 Youth Group, Sunday Club and Crèche  
 Coffee and tea afterwards in the Parish Centre 
 
 
 
     

  
                
 

Saturday 10
th 

September 2016 

 
 

 SPONSORED RIDE AND STRIDE  
Anytime Between 10am - 6pm 

 
This year the Friends of Kent churches annual “Ride & Stride”, sponsored event is on 
Saturday 10th September.  
 
If you would be interested in cycling, walking, running or can help for just one hour, to 
sign in visitors to our church, then please contact me.  Sponsorship forms and a list 
of over 700 churches that will be open on the day, are now available.   
 
Last year David Kitley and Martin Bush had a great ride and raised £800 for this 
charity, who were able to make grants for the maintenance and repair of 18 churches 
in Kent, with amounts ranging from £500 to £25,000. 
 
Fifty percent of any money that we raise is returned to us for the maintenance of our 
church. 

 
Glynn Hicks 

 

http://www.friendsofkentchurches.co.uk/index.php
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Readers and Intercessions Table for July 

 

 
Sunday 3rd July - Sixth Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am Holy Communion (BCP) 2 Kings 5:1-14 
  Luke 10:1-9 
    
10.30am Family Service To be arranged and  
  Intercessions The Nicholsons  
 
 
Sunday 10th July – Seventh Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am Holy Communion (BCP) Amos 7:7-17 
  Luke 10:25-37  
 
10.30am Holy Communion (CW) Amos 7:7-17 Mark Coxon 
  Luke 10:25-37 Charles Medd 
  Intercessions Richard Revess 
 
 
Sunday 17th July - Eighth Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am Holy Communion (BCP) Amos 8:1-12 
  Luke 7:36-8:3 
    
10.30am Morning Prayer (BCP) Amos 8:1-12 Laura Daniels 
  Luke 7:36-8:3 Ed Daniels 
  Intercessions Wendy Pritchard 
 
 
Sunday 24th July - Ninth Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am Holy Communion (BCP) Hosea 1:1-10  
  Luke 11:1-13  
   
10.30am Holy Communion Hosea 1:1-10 Roger Fishwick 
  Luke 11:1-13 Janet Eilbeck 
  Intercessions Sally Munro 
 
 

Sunday 31st July - Tenth Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am Holy Communion (BCP) Hosea 11:1-11 
  Luke 12:13-21 
 
10.30am Holy Communion (CW) Hosea 11:1-11 Alan Chart 
  Luke 12:13-21 Stephen Day 
  Intercessions Ed Daniels 
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Readers and Intercessions Table for August 

 

Sunday 7th August - Eleventh Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am Holy Communion (BCP) Isaiah 1:1, 10-20 
  Luke 12:1-8 
    
10.30am Family Service To be announced and  
  Intercessions The Lea Family 
 
 
 
Sunday 14th August - Twelfth Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am Holy Communion (BCP) Isaiah 5:1-7 
  Luke 12:22-34  
 
10.30am Holy Communion (CW) Isaiah 5:1-7 
  Luke 12:22-34 
  Intercessions Stephen Day 
 
 
 
Sunday 21st August - Thirteenth Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am Holy Communion (BCP) Jeremiah 1:1-10 
  Luke 13:10-17 
    
10.30am Morning Prayer (BCP) Jeremiah 1:1-10 
  Luke 13:10-17 
  Intercessions Rich Morrow 
 
 
 
Sunday 28th August - Fourteenth Sunday after Trinity 
8.00am Holy Communion (BCP) Jeremiah 2:4-13  
  John 6:56-69  
   
10.30am Holy Communion Jeremiah 2:4-13 
  John 6:56-69  
  Intercessions Irene Rea 
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Canterbury Cathedral 
 
On arrival in Canterbury, after parking the car, Ian and I were immediately swept up 
in the NHS protest march with much chanting and banners flying which coincided 
with our visit. Fortifying ourselves with a cup of coffee and a bun from a local 
independent café we made our way to the cathedral precincts. 
 
I am sure that many of you have seen the cathedral in the past and have stood in 
awe and amazement at the height of the nave. There are many stained glass 
windows, tombs and effigies to wander around and see including one of Archbishop 
Thomas Bouchier who once lived at Knole and Otford Palace. His name lives on in 
Bouchier Close just off of Oak Lane.  I found it surprising that only one King of 
England, and his Queen, are buried here (Henry IV and Joan of Navarre). Some of 
my personal highlights were ‘below stairs’ in the crypt. I noticed a small stained glass 
window to George Easton, cathedral glazier, who died in the 1970s. What a lovely 
gesture. The famous sculptor Anthony Gormley has a flying feature called ‘Transport’ 
which is a figure of a man (I assume Christ) made of nails which hangs over the first 
tomb of St Thomas a Becket. His shrine is behind the high altar. Another fine feature 
is a series of frescos which the Puritans managed to miss. They painted over many 
frescos and beheaded effigies as they were deemed idols. The tomb of Archbishop 
John Morton is a case in point. The Puritans only left the statue of St Christopher 
intact, perhaps because they wanted some protection for themselves. A small chapel 
is still used today for a Huguenot service (in French) every Sunday. Also on display 
was a second edition copy of the works of William Shakespeare to celebrate his 
400th anniversary. 
 
Tip of the Day: Gift Aid your entrance fee (and save your receipt) and you can visit 
the cathedral for the next 12 months free. 
 
I shall be back clutching my ticket, if I can find it, to wander round and discover what I 
missed the first time. 
 

 

 
 

Pat Campbell 



 

18 

 

 

PRAYERS TO SHARE 
  

“O PRAISE God in his holiness; praise him in the firmament of his power. 
 Praise him in his noble acts; praise him according to his excellent greatness. 
 Praise him in the sound of the trumpet; praise him upon the lute and harp. 
 Praise him in the cymbals and dances; praise him upon the strings and pipe. 
 Praise him upon the well-tuned cymbals; praise him upon the loud cymbals. 
 Let every thing that hath breath; praise the Lord.”                     Psalm 150 
 
This is the version of Psalm 150 that we used to sing from the B.C.P. and I included 
it in full because writing so soon after the national celebrations of the life and 
Christian example of the Queen, remembering the pageantry and ceremonial and 
general rejoicing, our minds are full of thanksgiving for her, and also for the day when 
we shared together the anniversary of our Church birthday. 
 
But immediately we are face to face with the uncertainty of the future of our country.  
The Referendum will be over when you read this and whatever we may be feeling, 
perhaps relief, perhaps despair, and whatever changes there may be, let us never 
forget that God is unchanging, he is always the same – yesterday, today and for 
ever, and we can be thankful that we live surrounded by his gifts to us. We have 
many prayers of Thanksgiving and here is one I have not seen before.  It was written 
in the 19th Century and is slightly different:- 
 

“We thank you, O God, for the pleasures you have given us 
  through our senses, for the glory of thunder, for the mystery 
  of music, the singing of birds and the laughter of children. 
  We thank you for the delights of colour, the awe of the sunset, 
  the wild roses in the hedgerows, the smile of friendship.  
  We thank you for the sweetness of flowers and the scent of hay. 
  Truly, O Lord, the earth is full of your riches.” 
 
And now, as we pass through the longest day (where, O where, is the warm summer 
sun?!) we are coming to the end of the school year and to the months when many 
people will go away on holiday and when some of our young people, exams behind 
them, will be stepping out into the next stage of their lives.  Wherever any of us may 
be we are still members of the Kippington “church family,” and we can pray for one 
another in this little prayer from Nigeria:- 
 
  “In thy journeys to and fro       God direct Thee. 
  In thy happiness and pleasure      God bless Thee. 
  In care, anxiety or trouble     God sustain Thee 
  In peril and in danger     God protect thee.” 

D.M.A. 
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Church trail  

 
Some interesting details from our country churches: 
  

Hanging in the tower of All Saints Ashover is a bell that bears the inscription saying 
that it ‘rung the downfall of Bonaparte’, the only bell in England that bears the name 
of Napoleon Bonaparte. 
  

Recently discovered near St Wystan’s Repton is a mass grave containing the bones 
of men from the Viking invasion force known as the Great heathen Army led by Ivar 
the Boneless. They set up winter camp at Repton during the conquest of Mercia. 
This is the only place in England where such an encampment has been found. 
  

Behind the altar of All Saints Youlgreave is a monument to Robert Gylbert. It has an 
alabaster panel showing Gylbert and his seven sons facing his wife and ten 
daughters with the Virgin Mary standing between them holding the Holy Child. 
  

St Saviour’s Foremark is the first church to be built in England after the Restoration. 
  

Robert Evans, father of the novelist George Eliot sang in the choir at St Mary & St 
Barlock Norbury. He is buried in the churchyard alongside his wife. 
  

St Michael’s Brentor sits right on top of a volcanic cone, on the edge of a precipice. 
At a height of 1,110 feet above sea level it is the highest working church in 
England.  Churches on heights are often dedicated to St Michael, the Chief of 
Angels, with perhaps the most famous being St Michael’s Mount, near Penzance on 
the south Cornish coast. 
  

St Paul de Leon Staverton is the only church in England dedicated to this saint who 
was one of the founders of the Celtic nation of Brittany. He sailed up the River Dart 
and constructed a wooden church here above a crossing place on the river. 
  

Holy Trinity Torbryan sports the best-preserved medieval rood screen in England. 
Dating from the 15th century, it covers the whole width of the church and on its panels 
are painted 40 of the saints, including a rare depiction of St Catherine of Siena. 

 

 

Ian Campbell 
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ST. MARY KIPPINGTON 
 

 

 
VICAR 

Rev’d Canon David Kitley email:   kitley@clara.net 
Ministry Team 

Rev’d Lynette Leithead  
  
Ms Lisa Cornell (Ordinand)  
  
Joan Taylor (Licensed Lay Minister)  
  

CHURCHWARDENS 
Mrs Avril Hunter  
Mrs Brenda Ross  
  

TREASURER 
Mr Chris White  
  

ORGANIST 
Mr Len Ross  
  

SUNDAY CLUB (3-11 years) 
Mrs Jean Day 
 
 

YOUTH GROUP (11 years plus) 
Mrs Cathie Kitley 

 

CENTRE MANAGER 
Mr Graham Roper 
(01732) 460786 
 

OFFICE AT ST. MARY 
Sue Shepherd 

(01732) 451117 
office@stmaryssevenoaks.org 

 
FORWARD MOVE 
forwardmove@hotmail.com 
 

 
CHURCH WEBSITE 

www.stmaryssevenoaks.org 

 

 

If you no longer wish to receive a paper copy of this magazine,  
please advise Sue Shepherd by confirming your postal address via  

e-mail at office@stmaryssevenoaks.org.  Thank you. 
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